
BOARD OF TRUSTEES WORK SESSION 
11004 Carpenter Street, Mokena, Illinois 60448 

Monday, December 12, 2022 
 

CALL TO ORDER 
Mayor Fleischer called the Board of Trustees work session to order at 8:20 p.m. 

 
ROLL CALL 

The following Trustees were present: 
   

Joseph Budzyn 
Rob Dauphinais 
Debbie Engler 
Melissa Fedora 
George Metanias  

 
Also present were the following: Village Clerk Melissa Martini; Village 
Administrator John Tomasoski; Finance Director Nathan Pasbrig; Assistant Village 
Administrator Kirk Zoellner; Village Attorney Carl Buck; Community and Economic 
Development Director Matt Ziska; Chief of Police Brian Benton; and Director of Public 
Works Jim Kulesa 
 

The Willows of Mokena, 19500 S. 88th Avenue: Annexation and Rezone Request 
Community and Economic Development Director Matt Ziska presented the following item: 
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Discussion:  
 
John Lyons attended the meeting on behalf of the applicant Midwest Property Development. 
 
During public comment, Janice Grady of 19446 Newport Drive stated that she did not receive a 
notice for the concept meeting.  In response, Community & Economic Development Director 
Matt Ziska stated that the mailing radius for this request was 300’, and that mailings for concept 
meetings were not required by state statute but are usually sent as a courtesy to nearby property 
owners. Ziska then noted that a public hearing sign would be posted on the property if the case 
were to the Planning Commission, and he agreed to expand the mailing radius to include more 
residents. 
 
Eric Zoller of 19516 Foxford Lane stated that he was concerned with mixing single-family 
homes with multi-family development and opposed to the development having a name that 
differed from the surrounding Tara Hills subdivision. He also expressed concern over the 
potential impacts to surrounding stormwater drainage. 
 
Jim Schlegel of 10732 Revere Road expressed concerns over the size of the proposed 
Homeowners Association, stating that he did not think 24-units would be large enough to 
provide sufficient funding for long-term property maintenance. 
 
Phil Dote of 19512 Tramore Lane stated that he was worried about the potential impact the 
proposed development would have on the local school system and general timing of 
construction.  
 
Thomas Kennedy of 19506 Cherry Street stated that he was concerned with the amount of traffic 
and noise the proposed development would potentially bring. He also stated that he was 
concerned with the type of clients the development would potentially attract. 
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In response Mayor Fleischer asked the petitioner how much each unit would be sold for, and the 
applicant’s representative John Lyons stated the minimum starting price would be $400,000.  
John Lyons also added that the proposed townhomes would be marketed primarily to older 
populations and empty nesters.  
 
Ultimately, the Village Board unanimously agreed to advance the proposed development to the 
Planning Commission for the required public hearing.  
 
 
20108 N. Woodland Circle: Annexation and Rezone Request 
Community and Economic Development Director Matt Ziska presented the following item: 
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Discussion:  
 
Trustee Engler stated that she liked the upgrades and improvements that the petitioner had made 
to the home and detached garage. 
 
Trustee Metanias concurred with Trustee Engler’s comments and asked the petitioner if he 
planned to install grass on the property.  In response, applicant and property owner Trevor 
Vandenberg stated that he planned to plant grass seed in the spring of next year (2023) once the 
weather becomes warmer. 
 
The Village Board unanimously agreed to advance the proposed Annexation and Rezone request 
to the Planning Commission and thanked the petitioner for rehabilitating the property.  
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Parkway Tree Program 
Assistant Village Administrator Kirk Zoellner presented the following item: 
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Discussion:  
 
Trustee Budzyn requested that this work session item be tabled to a future work session.    There 
was no second or support for tabling the item from the Board.   
 
Mayor Fleischer stated that because this would effectively be Assistant Village Administrator 
Zoellner’s last meeting or work session prior to his scheduled retirement, this item would be 
discussed as scheduled.   
 
Trustee Budzyn summarized his concerns which included certain specific instances where he 
believed that trees had either been paid for and not planted, trees had been planted in incorrect 
locations, or that trees had been replaced by the Village which should have been the developer’s 
responsibility.  Further, Trustee Budzyn questioned the process for bidding out the replacement 
of trees, the hiring of a Village Arborist, and whether or not residents were allowed to cut down 
parkway trees.      
 
Assistant Village Administrator Zoellner responded to Trustee Budzyn’s comments by 
referencing the historical background of the tree replacement program, the bidding process, the 
prior reviews of the program by the Board, and that he maintained records of these transactions 
with the contractor for each year of the program.  Further, Mr. Zoellner responded to certain 
specific examples raised by Trustee Budzyn, despite their disagreement on those points.   
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Public Works Director Kulesa advised the Board he had reviewed the parkway trees with 
Assistant Village Administrator Zoellner and would be taking the program over upon Mr. 
Zoellner’s retirement.  While any Village program could likely be improved, Mr. Kulesa 
believed that the current tree program provided a solid foundation for Public Works’ future 
plans. 
 
Mayor Fleischer asked for input from the Board. 
 
Trustee Metanias expressed his view that Board Members were not managers but policy makers.  
He said he had no questions or concerns with the parkway tree program. 
 
Trustees Engler, Dauphinais, and Fedora also said they had no questions or concerns with the 
program. 
 
There being no further business to bring before the Mayor and Board of Trustees, Mayor 
Fleischer adjourned the work session at 9:42 p.m.   
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